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Cast of Characters

NICO:   50's

MADDOCK:        30's

Place
Locker Room

Time
Night
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Setting: The play takes place in a rusty, beat up looking locker 
room.

At Rise:  The play opens up with Maddock sitting on top of a steel 
table just after a fight when Nico enters.
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In comes NICO, a fast talking Italian, 
think Martin Scorsese type.

NICO:  Okay, kid.  (slaps money on table)  That's yours and we're all 
cleared up.  Don't take too long gettin' outta here, I gotta another 
fighter comin' in.

MADDOCK:  I don't like being rushed.

NICO:  I know kid, but look, I gotta keep the fights spinnin' for you 
know who...

MADDOCK: ...Nico...

NICO:  What's up?

MADDOCK:  I'm done.

NICO:  Done?  What's done?

MADDOCK:  Me.  I don't wanna fight no more.

NICO:  What the fuck are you talkin' 'bout?  I got ya scheduled for 
three more bouts this May alone.  There's plenty a money!  

MADDOCK:  The guys I keep fighting are getting younger and younger.

NICO:  Yeah, but you're the Mad Dog, remember?  You never run outta 
steam, you plow straight ahead.

MADDOCK:  How long I been askin' ya, Nico?

NICO:  Come on with that shit.

MADDOCK:  How long?

NICO:  You got at least another five or six years left in ya.

MADDOCK:  And then what?

NICO:  Then what, what? 

MADDOCK:  I go another five years, and all I'm doing is breaking 
myself down gradually and for what?  

NICO:  For the money.

MADDOCK:  Bullshit.

NICO:  Aldo isn't gonna be happy.

MADDOCK:  Why don't you let me talk to Aldo?
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NICO:  Your contract says three more years?

MADDOCK:  I'm not fighting three more minutes.

NICO:  You're gonna get me in trouble Maddock.  You know that, don't 
you?  I vouched for you and everything when you needed it most.

MADDOCK:  Let me talk to Aldo.

NICO:  That's not a good idea.

MADDOCK:  Why you giving me a hard time?

NICO:  I'm already on thin ice with the guy.  The last thing I wanna 
do is aggravate him anymore than I already do.

MADDOCK:  But this doesn't concern you, Nico.  This is about me.  I 
just need the intro to talk to him.  

NICO:  I already told ya, kid!

MADDOCK:  ...You know, when I first started you promised me the 
world.  Told me I'd be champ some day.  And I believed it cause I 
believed you.  But where did you go Nico? You abandoned me.  As soon 
as things started for me, the quicker they ended.  Like you was 
afraid I'd actually be successful and you wouldn't know what to do 
with me.  Right?  All them years.  Wasted.  Nothin' but hot air blown 
in my ears from you.  And for what?  Just to get me taking fights 
with a bunch of losers, for the easy money. THE EASY MONEY, HUH! By 
the time I discovered that this was all about the hustle and quick 
bucks, I was past my prime and stuck, stuck in this place where I had 
to keep fighting before it got the last of me.  Never rising above, 
never being given the chance I needed to make it big time.  Cause you 
didn't give a damn!  You were a phony. You still are, you don't wanna 
give up, you go on pretending.  Talking the big talk.  Never backing 
it up.  And I had what it took.  I had what it took. I felt it in my 
bones but never knew how to go about it.  Let me talk to Aldo, I 
wanna quit fighting and do something more with my life.

NICO:  You think workin' for Aldo is the answer to your prayers?

MADDOCK:  Why shouldn't it be?  

NICO:  He's gonna stretch you as thin as he can until you snap.

MADDOCK:  And you're no different?

NICO:  Alright!  I know I fucked up!  You think it's easy?  You think 
you're the only one who's STUCK.  I jammed up, kid.  Juggling all 
kinds of fighters to make end's meat with no choice in the matter and 
it's still not good enough.  You expect me to have made you world 
champion?  
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NICO (cont'd):  That line gets put in the mind of every fighter I 
manage.  You think you're the first. You're all swindled!  This is a 
game of cards and the man with the best hand wins!

MADDOCK grabs NICO by the shirt and 
slams him into the locker.

MADDOCK:  You bastard!  It's one thing to be honest, but don't you 
dare throw your shit in my face.

NICO:  I know, kid...I know.

MADDOCK releases NICO.

It's not...it was never about you, you see?  I'm the one who's always 
been shortsighted.  You don't think I really wanted to make you king 
of the ring?  You think you're the only one who had any talent?  This 
world is full of talent, kid.  If it ain't you it will be somebody 
else taking your spot.  That falls on me?  ...I guess it does.  I 
wasn't lying to ya if you really wanna know...whenever I told you 
them things, whenever I encouraged ya, I was sincere.  I meant what I 
said.  I just couldn't back my words up cause life set me on a 
crooked path like some yellow brick road, which led me to nothing 
more than what I've always been...I make no apologies for it.  My 
only regret is that I missed out on the big time, but my hands were 
always tied and that's the way the cookie crumbles.

MADDOCK:  That's it?

NICO:  What?

MADDOCK:  You just were willing to accept your lousy life?

NICO:  Same as you...

MADDOCK:  ...Yeah.

NICO:  If you want me to talk to Aldo, I'll talk to Aldo.

MADDOCK:  Yeah.

NICO:  But you'll be dealing with things you won't understand.

MADDOCK:  Why's that?

NICO:  In the ring you're safe.  Those ropes protect you from outside 
interference, the underbelly.  You want to go there and I'm telling 
you now you don't know what you're asking.

MADDOCK:  Why do you care, Nico?  All of a sudden you're concerned? 
Just another one of your cons, right?  Anything to keep me in the 
ring.
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NICO:  This ain't about you being in the ring.  These are bad people.

MADDOCK:  So, what?

NICO:  These guys won't think twice about puttin' two in your brain.

MADDOCK:  I ain't afraid of bullets.

NICO:  Should be.

MADDOCK:  I wanna speak to Aldo!!

NICO:  Alright you pain in my fucking ass!!  After that I want 
nothin' to do with ya.

MADDOCK:  Good!

NICO:  And what difference will it make anyway when Aldo tosses you 
out?

MADDOCK:  He won't toss me out.

NICO:  How do you know?

MADDOCK:  Cause I'm a good heavy.  

NICO:  Kid, your muscle will only take you so far.

MADDOCK:  Take me away from this place.

NICO:  Maddock, what will you do if Aldo tosses you out?

MADDOCK:  I don't know, get a job somewhere.

NICO:  Doing what?  Nothing's gonna pay you as fast and as good as 
boxing.

MADDOCK:  There's other things I can do.

NICO:  So why not do them now?  Walk away for good.

MADDOCK:  I'm weighing my options.  I wanna see what Aldo says first.

NICO:  I'm telling ya what he's gonna say you stubborn bastard but 
you won't listen.  He's gonna tell you to get lost and permanently 
remove you from the ring.  Simple as that.  

MADDOCK:  No---

NICO:  I once seen a boxer, just like you many years ago try to do 
the same thing.  He wanted to quit the ring and work as muscle for 
Aldo.  Know what happened?
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MADDOCK:  What?

NICO:  Not two weeks later they found him floating in the Hudson.

MADDOCK:  Why?

NICO:  What do you mean why?  He didn't cut the mustard.

MADDOCK:  It's still better than becoming punchy.  

NICO:  That's your pride talkin'.

MADDOCK:  I rather die a quick death than deteriorate over time.  I'm 
already starting to forget stuff and every now and then I have 
trouble speaking.  I mumble over my words.

NICO:  You've always talked that way.

MADDOCK:  Even more so.

NICO:  Makes no difference.

MADDOCK:  You'll have me fight to the bitter end and I don't love 
this anymore.  Don't you understand?  The love is gone.  I want a new 
life.

NICO:  Going with Aldo isn't a new life.

MADDOCK:  What is?!  What are my options?  

NICO:  Go to the caribbean and retire.  Buy a little house and go 
fishing.

MADDOCK:  Nico, I have no money.

NICO:  Nothin' saved?

MADDOCK:  Nothing, from all these years, i've got nothing left! I'm 
taking care of my mother's doctor bills and I got a whole lot of debt 
building up.

NICO:  Which is why you can't stop fighting.

MADDOCK:  You won't give up, will you Nico? You really are 
relentless, aren't you?  Why won't you let me live my own life?

NICO:  I'm just tryin' to give you the best advice.

MADDOCK:  Don't get me started on best advice.  We already been 
through that.

NICO:  You're a grown man.  You do what you want.
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MADDOCK:  Talk to Aldo.  That's what I want.

NICO:  Done.  You got two minutes.  Next fighter is comin' on.

END OF PLAY


